
Report for: Licensing Health & Safety Enforcement
Committee

Date of meeting: 25 June 2013

PART: 1

If Part II, reason:

Title of report: Medical requirements for taxi and private hire drivers

Contact: Ross Hill – Licensing Team Leader, Legal Governance

Purpose of report:

To advise the Committee of the DVLA’s latest recommended 
medical standards for Group 2 (vocational) drivers; to reaffirm 
the use of these standards in respect of taxi and private hire 
drivers’ licence applications; and to amend the Council’s policy 
in respect of diabetic drivers.

Recommendations

1. To reaffirm the Council’s policy of requiring applicants for 
taxi and private hire drivers’ licence to satisfy the DVLA’s 
recommended medical standards for Group 2 (vocational) 
drivers (as may be amended by DVLA from time to time).

2. To revise the Council’s format for medical certificates, in 
accordance with the document at Annex A, for renewal and 
application packs issued from the 1st July 2013.

3. To extend the Council’s additional policy in respect of 
insulin-treated diabetic drivers to cover diabetic drivers 
whose treatment carries a risk of inducing hypoglycaemia 
(insulin treatment, or tablets such as sulphonylureas or 
glinides)

4. To revise the Guidelines on the fitness of applicants to 
reflect the change to policy on diabetic drivers.

Corporate 
objectives:

Safe and Clean Environment
 Public safety is the main aim of the driver licensing 

scheme, and ensuring a minimum medical standard 
among licence-holders is a key part of attaining this aim.

AGENDA ITEM:  7
SUMMARY



Financial
Applicants pay a fee to their doctor for completion of the 
medical certificate, typically around £90 to £110. Indications 
suggest that this fee may be increased by around £10 if the 
changes are adopted.Implications:

Value for Money / Risk / Equalities / Health And Safety
None.

Consultees:

Bedfordshire & Hertfordshire Local Medical Committee Ltd, as 
nominated by Hertfordshire CC Public Health, and all of the GP 
practices within Dacorum have been notified of the proposed 
changes to the form and asked to make any comments prior to 
the Committee meeting.

Background 
papers:

At a Glance Guide to the current Medical Standards of Fitness 
to Drive (Drivers Medical Group, DVLA, 2013)

Glossary of 
acronyms and any 
other abbreviations 
used in this report:

DVLA – Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency

1. BACKGROUND

1.1. When considering applications for hackney carriage and private hire driver’s 
licences under sections 51 or 59 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous 
Provisions) Act 1976, the Council must satisfy itself that applicants are fit and 
proper persons to hold a driver’s licence. The discretion available to the 
Council in making this determination is wide-ranging, and the checks carried 
out include criminal records, driving endorsements, right to UK employment, 
and medical suitability.

1.2. Under the Council’s policies, all applicants for a drivers’ licence are required 
to submit to the Council a recent medical certificate completed by their GP or 
another medical professional who has accessed the applicant’s medical 
records covering at least the preceding 5 years when completing the 
certificate. In completing the certificate, the medical professional is requested 
to have regard to the Group 2 medical standards, published by DVLA.

1.3. The Group 2 medical standards are primarily intended to apply to vocational 
drivers who require advanced driving licences, such as lorry or public service 
vehicle drivers. However, it is suggested, both within the Department for 
Transport’s Best Practice Guidance (March 2010) and the Royal Society of 
Medicine Press Limited’s booklet “Fitness to Drive: A Guide for Health 
Professionals” (2006) that local authorities apply the Group 2 standards to 
hackney carriage and private hire drivers, reflecting the high amount of time 
during which those individuals would be expected to be involved in the 
driving of vehicles.

1.4. In March 2012, the Licensing, Health & Safety and Enforcement Sub-
Committee adopted a specific medical policy in respect of the licensing of 
applicants undergoing insulin treatment for diabetes mellitus, requiring the 
provision of a hospital consultant’s letter confirming that treatment had been 



underway for not less than 4 weeks, and a signed declaration from the 
applicant confirming their awareness of hypoglycaemia, their intention to 
comply with treatment instructions given to them, and their regular 
undertaking of blood glucose monitoring and recording at least twice daily 
and a times relevant to driving.

1.5. The Council’s medical policies in respect of drivers were summarised in the 
‘Guidelines on the Fitness of Applicants’ document, adopted with effect from 
the 1st March 2013.

2. GROUP 2 MEDICAL STANDARDS

2.1. The medical standards are kept under constant review by DVLA, and are 
typically updated twice a year in light of any new conditions or treatment 
issues arising which may impact upon an individual’s ability to drive safely. A 
concise version of the latest standards is attached to this report, at Annex C.

2.2. As indicated above, adoption of these standards for hackney carriage and 
private hire drivers’ licensing procedures remains recognised best practice, 
and is endorsed by the Department for Transport1. The fact that the 
standards are periodically reviewed by an expert panel of medical 
professionals also means that they remain current and reflective of national 
medical trends, and thus are likely to remain more current and complete than 
any equivalent local guidance that may alternatively be developed on the 
consideration of the health and medical wellbeing of applicants. For this 
reason, it is suggested that the use of the DVLA Group 2 standards is 
retained, and Committee are asked to pass a resolution reaffirming this.

2.3. The Council has previously prescribed a format for the medical certificate 
that drivers must obtain. It is unknown exactly when this form was devised, 
but the current form does not accurately reflect the current medical 
standards, with several key areas either omitted entirely or outdated. This 
has the effect of complicating the process of granting an application for a 
drivers’ licence, as only incomplete information about the medical suitability 
of that applicant is readily available.

2.4. A revised medical certificate format has now been devised, which reflects the 
current medical standards more closely, covering a wider range of conditions 
and disorders. This is appended at Annex A. It is recommended that the 
Committee adopt this as the revised medical certificate format, to be issued 
in renewal and application packs with effect from the 1st July 2013.

2.5. The revised form has been sent to Hertfordshire County Council’s public 
health team for comments, who forwarded the enquiry to the Bedfordshire & 
Hertfordshire Local Medical Committee for advice. A response was received 
from the LMC on the 9th April 2013, indicating a belief that the proposed 
questions were appropriate. The form has since been sent to all of the GP 
Practices within Dacorum with a request for comments, but at the time of 
writing none had been received.

1 Para 68, Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing: Best Practice Guidance (DfT, March 2010)
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/4395/taxi-
private-hire-licensing-guide.pdf

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/4395/taxi-private-hire-licensing-guide.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/4395/taxi-private-hire-licensing-guide.pdf


2.6. It is understood that most doctors charge a fee for the completion of the 
certificate, and information on the amount of such fees was requested from 
practices along with comments on the revised form. At the time of writing, 
four responses had been received from the 20 practices consulted, indicating 
fees between £90 and £115. Two of the four indicated that they would 
increase their fees if the newer, more comprehensive form were to be 
adopted, one by £10 (to £100) and the other by £15 (to £115).

2.7. In an amendment to the Council’s policy, adopted in March 2012, applicants 
may obtain their medical certificates from a medical professional other than 
their registered GP, providing that the professional has had access to the 
applicant’s medical records covering no less than the preceding 5 years. This 
provision provides an element of competition to help ensure that fees are not 
artificially inflated by a practice, and for this reason no change is proposed to 
this aspect of the policy.

3. DIABETIC APPLICANTS

3.1. Applicants with insulin-treated diabetes are subject to additional 
requirements under the Council’s policy requiring a letter from the treating 
Consultant Diabetologist to be submitted confirming that treatment has been 
underway for at least 4 weeks, and a signed declaration from the applicant 
confirming that they will comply with treatment directions given to them, that 
they will immediately report any change in their condition to the licensing 
authority, and that they will provide the licensing authority upon request with 
evidence of twice daily blood glucose monitoring. These additional 
requirements were considered necessary due to the possibility of the insulin 
treatment causing hypoglycaemia.

3.2. Since the Committee last considered the issue, a further amendment has 
been made to the Group 2 standards in respect of diabetes treatment. This 
reflects the fact that certain other forms of diabetes treatment, particularly 
treatment by way of tablets such as sulphonylureas or glinides, also carry a 
risk of inducing hypoglycaemia.

3.3. By way of an update to the policy, to bring it in line with the latest standards, 
it is now intended to extend the declaration requirement outlined above to 
those applicants with diabetes managed by tablets which carry a risk of 
inducing hypoglycaemia. Doctors will also be required to confirm adherence 
to the relevant Group 2 standards for treatments of this type, within the 
medical certificate.

4. RECOMMENDATIONS

4.1. To reaffirm the Council’s policy of requiring all applicants for hackney 
carriage and private hire drivers’ licences to obtain and submit a medical 
certificate on each application, completed either by the GP surgery where the 
applicant is registered as a patient or by another medical professional who 
has viewed the applicant's medical records covering not less than the 
preceding 5 years; such certificate to be in the format prescribed from time to 
time by the Council, and confirming that the applicant satisfies the DVLA’s 
published medical standards for Group 2 (vocational) drivers (as may be 
amended by DVLA from time to time, without further resolution).



4.2. To prescribe a revised format for hackney carriage and private hire drivers’ 
licence medical certificates, in accordance with the document at Annex A, for 
renewal and application packs issued from the 1st July 2013.

4.3. To add a further paragraph to the Council’s additional policy in respect of 
diabetic drivers as follows:

Applicants with diabetes mellitus which is treated by way of tablets 
carrying a risk of inducing hypoglycaemia (such as sulphonylureas or 
glinides) shall, in addition to the medical certificate, provide a signed 
declaration confirming that they will:
 Comply with the directions for treatment given to him/her by the 

Doctor supervising that treatment;
 Immediately report to the Licensing Authority, in writing, any change 

in diabetic condition; and
 Provide to the Licensing Authority, upon request, evidence that 

blood glucose monitoring is being undertaken at least twice daily 
and at time relevant to driving a hackney carriage or private hire 
vehicle during employment.

4.4. To revise section 4 of the “Guidelines on fitness of applicants for Hackney 
Carriage / Private Hire Driver’s licences”, as set out in Annex B.



Annex A – revised medical certificate format

















Annex B – Revised content for ‘Guidelines on the Fitness of Applicants for 
Hackney Carriage / Private Hire Driver’s Licence’ document

Current content

Insulin-treated diabetes
4.7 The Council has adopted a specific policy in respect of insulin-treated diabetic 

applicants. In addition to a medical certificate confirming that the applicant 
satisfies the Group 2 standards (which make specific provisions for insulin-
treated subjects), the Council will require the applicant to obtain and submit, with 
every application, a letter from a hospital consultant specialising in diabetes 
confirming that the applicant has been undergoing insulin treatment for a 
minimum of four weeks.

4.8 The Council will also require a signed declaration from the applicant, confirming 
that they will:
 Comply with the directions for treatment given to him/her by the Doctor 

supervising that treatment;
 Immediately report to the Licensing Authority, in writing, any change in 

diabetic condition;
 Provide to the Licensing Authority, as and when necessary, evidence that 

blood glucose monitoring is being undertaken at least twice daily and at 
time relevant to driving a hackney carriage or private hire vehicle during 
employment.

Proposed content

Diabetic applicants
4.7 The Council has adopted a specific policy in respect of diabetic applicants whose 

treatment carries a risk of inducing hypoglycaemia, such as insulin treatment or 
certain types of tablets. In addition to a medical certificate confirming that the 
applicant satisfies the Group 2 standards (which make specific provisions for 
various types of diabetes treatment), additional documents will be required as 
follows.

4.8 In all such cases, the Council will require a signed declaration from the applicant, 
confirming that they will:
 Comply with the directions for treatment given to him/her by the Doctor 

supervising that treatment;
 Immediately report to the Licensing Authority, in writing, any change in 

diabetic condition;
 Provide to the Licensing Authority, upon request, evidence that blood 

glucose monitoring is being undertaken at least twice daily and at time 
relevant to driving a hackney carriage or private hire vehicle.

4.9 In the case of applicants undergoing insulin treatment, the Council will also 
require a letter from a Consultant Diabetologist confirming that the applicant has 
been undergoing insulin treatment for a minimum of four weeks.



Annex C – DVLA Medical Standards (2013 edition)


